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February 7, 2013 

 

Jeffrey Towner 

Field Office Supervisor 

U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service 

North Dakota Field Office 

3425 Miriam Avenue 

Bismarck, North Dakota 58501-7926 

 

Subject: Scoping Comments on Merricourt Wind Power Project Incidental Take Permit 

 

Dear Mr. Towner: 

 

The undersigned 76 organizations respectfully request that U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service (FWS) 

initiate an Environmental Impact Statement under the National Environmental Policy Act 

(NEPA) for the Merricourt Wind Power Project, extend the scoping period for 30 days, and 

publish notice of the scoping period in the Federal Register. 

 

As FWS has acknowledged, the project has potential for lethal take of two ESA-listed birds, 

Whooping Cranes (endangered) and Piping Plovers (threatened). As a result, this project is of 

considerable public interest and likely to cause significant environmental impact under NEPA.  

 

In addition, this project’s NEPA process is precedent setting. We believe that no Incidental Take 

Permit for ESA-listed bird species has been given to any wind farm on the U.S. mainland. Both 

of these species are the subject of intensive conservation efforts, and in particular, the Whooping 

Crane, which still numbers fewer than 400 individuals in the wild, has been the focus of an 

expensive captive breeding and recovery program. 

 

Thank you for reopening the public comment period. However, because the project’s new NEPA 

scoping period has not been published in the Federal Register, the agency has failed to involve 

the public to the extent practicable. Wildlife organizations, birdwatchers, and members of the 

public who care about Whooping Cranes and Piping Plovers have not been adequately notified 

and thereby denied the opportunity to participate. Instead, notice was given by mail to select 

groups on a private list kept by the environmental consulting firm that was contracted to create 

the NEPA documentation.  

 

This is not the open process that such landmark species deserve, nor is it in keeping with the 

intent of Congress when it created NEPA to ensure for informed and meaningful public 

involvement in environmental decisions. We urge you to initiate an Environmental Impact 

Statement and because there has not been adequate public notice of the scoping period, to extend 

it by 30 days and publish notice of the scoping period in the Federal Register. 

 

Thank you for your consideration of our request. 
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Sincerely yours, 

 

 
Kelly Fuller, Wind Campaign Coordinator 

American Bird Conservancy 

1731 Connecticut Ave. NW, Third Floor 

Washington, DC  20009 

kfuller@abcbirds.org (signing on behalf of all 76 listed organizations) 

 

Leda Huta, Executive Director  

Endangered Species Coalition 

Washington, DC 

 

Bette Rubin 

International Fund for Animal Welfare 

Washington, DC 

 

Mary Ellen Bittorf, President 

White Mountain Audubon Society 

Pinetop, AZ 

 

Robert Witzeman, Conservation Chairperson 

Maricopa Audubon Society 

Phoenix, AZ 

 

Nancy Meister, President 

Yuma Audubon Society 

Yuma, AZ 

 

Robert Weissler, Vice President 

Huachuca Audubon Society 

Sierra Vista, AZ 

 

Allan Mueller, Conservation Chair 

Arkansas Audubon Society 

Conway, AR 

 

Andrew Mauro, Director 

Buena Vista Audubon Society 

Oceanside, CA 

 

Dan Silver, Executive Director 

Endangered Habitats League 

Los Angeles, CA  

 

mailto:kfuller@abcbirds.org
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Brenda Burnett, President 

Kerncrest Audubon Society 

Ridgecrest, CA 

 

Kimberly Baker, Forest and Wildlife Advocate  

Klamath Forest Alliance  

Orleans, CA 

 

Chris Hartzell, Vice President 

Monterey Audubon Society 

Monterey, CA 

 

Jeffrey Ebright, President  

Palomar Audubon Society 

Escondido, CA 

 

Kirk Stitt, President 

San Bernardino Valley Audubon 

San Bernardino, CA 

 

Nancy Arbuckle  

Sequoia Audubon Society 

Woodside, CA 

 

Catherine Rich, Executive Officer 

The Urban Wildlands Group 

Los Angeles, CA 

 

Nancy Murrah, Vice President  

Tampa Audubon Society 

Tampa, FL 

 

Barbara Howard, President 

Friends of the Tampa Bay National Wildlife Refuges 

St Petersburg, FL  

 

Barb Walker, First Vice President 

Clearwater Audubon Society 

Clearwater, FL 

 

Dave Kandz, Conservation Chair 

St. Petersburg Audubon Society 

St. Petersburg, FL 
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Peter Day, President 

West Pasco Audubon Society 

New Port Richey, FL 

 

Donnie Dann, Advocacy Committee Chair 

Bird Conservation Network  

Highland Park, IL  

 

Julie Henricks, President 

Stockbridge Audubon Society 

Fort Wayne, IN 

 

Phillip Cox, President 

Wabash Valley Audubon Society 

Terre Haute, IN 

 

Gary Anderson, President 

Jayhawk Audubon Society  

Lawrence, KS  

 

Carol Besse , President  

Kentucky Ornithological Society  

Louisville, KY 

 

Jane Bell, President 

Beckham Bird Club 

Louisville, KY 

 

Robin Antenucci 

Frankfort Audubon Society 

Frankfort, KY 

 

Teena Halbig, Co-President 

Floyds Fork Environmental Association 

Louisville, KY 

 

Judy Adams, President 

Daviess County Audubon Society  

Owensboro, KY  

 

Mary W. Yandell, Co-founder 

Kentucky Coalition for Sandhill Cranes 

Louisville, KY 
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Dr. Barry Kohl, President 

Louisiana Audubon Council 

New Orleans, LA 

 

Ruth Bergstrom, President 

Chesapeake Audubon Society 

Baltimore, MD 

 

Kurt R. Schwarz, Conservation Chair 

Maryland Ornithological Society 

Ellicott City, MD 

 

Eric Robison, Co-founder 

Save Western Maryland 

Oakland, MD 

 

Mike Callahan, President 

Southern Maryland Audubon Society 

Bryans Road, MD 

 

Gail Walter, President 

Audubon Society of Kalamazoo 

Kalamazoo, MI 

 

Anne Smith, President  

Erie Shores Birding Association  

Monroe, MI 

 

Matthew Schaut, President  

Minnesota River Valley Audubon Chapter 

Bloomington, MN 

 

Lewis Young, Conservation Chair 

Flathead Audubon Society 

Kalispell, MT  

 

Buffalo Bruce, Staff Ecologist 

Western Nebraska Resources Council 

Chadron, NE 

 

Jeanne Gural, Executive Director 

Cedar Run Wildlife Refuge 

Medford, NJ 
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Steve Thompson, Principal  

Conservation Edge, LLC 

Santa Fe, NM 

 

Bob Cherry, President 

High Country Audubon Society 

Boone, NC 

 

Jean Legge 

Dakota Birding 

Valley City, ND 

 

Todd Leake, Chair 

Dakotah Chapter of the Sierra Club 

Emerado, ND 

 

Ron Martin, President 

North Dakota Birding Society   

Sawyer, ND 

 

Richard Betting, Secretary 

People to Save the Sheyenne  

Valley City, ND 

 

Daniel J. Fishwick, President  

Burroughs Nature Club 

Willoughby, OH 

 

Tom Romito, President 

Western Cuyahoga Audubon Society 

Cleveland, OH 

 

Jeff Harvey, President 

Audubon Society of Mahoning Valley 

Boardman, OH 

 

Debbie Mohr, President 

Black River Audubon Society 

Elyria, OH 

 

Julie Dougherty, President 

Blackbrook Audubon Society 

Mentor, OH 
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David Harrison, Conservation Chair 

Salem Audubon Society 

Salem, OR 

 

Jon Levin, Conservation Chair 

Lehigh Valley Audubon Society 

Emmaus, PA 

 

Laura Jackson, President 

Save Our Allegheny Ridges      

Everett, PA 

 

Stan Kotala, Conservation Chair 

Juniata Valley Audubon 

Tyrone, PA 

 

Robert Wasilewski, President 

Greater Wyoming Valley Audubon Society 

Dallas, PA 

 

Nancy Hilding, President 

Prairie Hills Audubon Society 

Black Hawk, SD 

 

Dick Preston, President 

Tennessee Ornithological Society 

Memphis, TN 

 

Leah Pummill, President 

Audubon Outdoor Club 

Corpus Christi, TX 

 

Victor Emanuel, Founder 

Victor Emanuel Nature Tours 

Austin, TX  

 

Terry Liercke, President 

Audubon Society of Northern Virginia 

Reston, VA 

 

Conservation Committee 

Virginia Society of Ornithology 

Fredericksburg, VA 
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Glenda Booth, President 

Friends of Dyke Marsh 

Alexandria, VA  

 

Jeff Petersen, Executive Director 

Fund for Wild Nature 

Kelso, WA 

 

Matthew Mega, Conservation Director 

Seattle Audubon 

Seattle, WA 

 

Pat Rasmussen 

World Temperate Rainforest Network 

Olympia, WA 

 

Arthur W. Dodds, Jr., President 

Laurel Mountain Preservation Association 

Montrose, WV  

 

Frank O'Hara 

Allegheny Front Alliance 

Keyser, WV 

 

Brad Stephens, Executive Director 

Allegheny Highlands Alliance 

Circleville, WV 

 

Larry V. Thomas, President  

Friends of Beautiful Pendleton County 

Franklin, WV 

 

Judith Rodd, Director 

Friends of Blackwater 

Charleston, WV 

 

Cynthia D. Ellis, President 

West Virginia Highlands Conservancy 

Charleston, WV 

 

Duane Short , Wild Species Program Director  

Biodiversity Conservation Alliance  

Laramie, WY 


